Star Island Corporation
Chief Executive Officer’s Report – July 16, 2018
Our Mission: To own and maintain Star Island and such other property as the Corporation may hold or acquire, as a center for religious, educational, and kindred purposes consistent with the principles of the Unitarian Universalist Association and the United Church of Christ.

Our Vision: To create on Star Island an environment that frees all who come to renew spiritually, explore matters of consequence, and gain knowledge about the world as it might ideally be.
I am submitting this brief report as a check-in on selected items. Many additional items will be included in my August report.
COMMUNITY
· We have had several marketing meetings with conference leadership groups this summer to get a jump on planning for 2019 and beyond. We formed a Star Island Corporation/Star Arts joint marketing team, and we’ve met with leaders from Youth Empowerment & Spirituality (YES) and Lifespan Religious Education (LRE). We also invited leaders from Star Gathering 1 and 2 to attend All Star 1 and 2, to observe, interact and learn some best practices to bring back to their conferences.
· We have a fantastic group of Pelicans, and our Community Action Team, along with island management, has done a great job of helping this year’s Pelican community to form and gel in productive, fun and healthy ways. 

· We have had some Pels choose to leave, which has posed some staffing challenges during All Star 1 and All Star 2 (both of which had over 300 conferees) – the food service department has been particularly affected, though others have stepped up to help out and we successfully made it through the tough period.

· The Center for Ethical Living and Social Justice Renewal (www.celsjr.org) provided an effective anti-racism training to our staff over a two-day period, June 25-26.

· We have hosted five conference town hall-style meetings on alcohol this season so far, with several more planned. These meetings have been very successful – we have been reinforcing the message that safe and legal consumption of alcohol on Star Island is a must, while simultaneously gathering great input to inform future policies and practices.
· We changed our retirement plan from TIAA-CREF to The Principal on July 1. We are now in the process of helping individual employees transfer their investments from one platform to the other.

· We had some good press recently, including a piece by Veteran’s Raffle winter Nelson Linscott (www.seacoastonline.com/news/20180628/star-island-is-vacation-worth-taking) and a feature on the AmeriCorps team which volunteered on Star this spring (www.seacoastonline.com/news/20180703/star-island-hosts-americorps-volunteers).
ECONOMIC

· As of July 15, we received 3,556 registrations representing 19,172 bed nights (94% of our 20,450 bed night goal). Please see the attached bed night report for more details. Last year at this time, we had registrations for 18,778 bed nights (92% of our 2017 goal), and two years ago, we had registrations for 18,812 bed nights (96% of our 2016 goal). As of July 15, we needed to achieve 1,278 bed nights (net of cancelations) to reach our budgeted goal, and at this point, we believe we will meet it.
· 23 conferences and groups have exceeded their budgeted bed night goal, and we anticipate several others will reach or exceed their goals before the season is over.
· We are currently projecting a net operating gain of $322K (vs. budget of $319K) – please see the attached May Financials for more information. We anticipate the June Financials being ready prior to the July 24 Board meeting.
· The Finance Committee meets on Wednesday night to discuss several topics, including reviewing our YTD financial statements and our capitalization policy, as well as developing some key performance indicators.
ENVIRONMENT

· We had a productive open-up, with many projects being completed to improve our facilities. Many guests have commented favorably on the status of our facilities.

· We continue to make good progress in planning for our new wastewater/water reclamation facility. Our collaborative approach working with the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services has resulted in several milestones to date, the most recent of which include formal approval of our request to conduct a multi-year effluent reuse pilot program, formal completion of an environmental review and submission of 90% plans and specifications to NHDES. We anticipate finalizing plans this month, advertising construction bids in August, and awarding a construction contract in September.
STEWARDSHIP
(NOTE: Director of Development Peter Squires and I have co-written this part of my report.)
· As of June 30, the Annual Fund (AF) had realized $157,802 in gifts, with a pledge balance of $9,600, for a total of $167,402 (33% of our 2018 goal of $505,000), with 134 recurring monthly donors. The June AF Comparison Report is attached. The following chart compares progress this year to the previous two years:

	Year
	Realized Gifts
	Pledge Balance
	Total
	% to Goal
	Total Donors

	2018
	$157,802
	$9,600
	$167,402
	33%
	489

	2017
	$128,575
	$8,110
	$136,685
	28%
	446

	2016
	$126,147
	$17,130
	$143,277
	30%
	422


· Please find attached a draft 2018-2019 Board meeting calendar, which will be discussed on July 24. 

· We received a $25,000 grant from the McIninch Foundation in support of the Brookfield/Rutledge Marine Lab project. We also received a $4,000 grant, with a $5,000 matching challenge, from the UU Funding Program in support of our Beloved Community Project (if we secure the match, we will receive $9,000 from the UU Funding Program in total).
· We expect to change our memorial stone policy (www.starisland.org/donate/memorials) such that proceeds are directed to the Star Island Permanent Trust Fund rather than the Annual Fund. On average, this amounts to approximately $8-9K/year.

· Please find attached our Request for Proposals for fundraising consulting services to conduct a readiness study for a potential capital campaign. We plan on sending this out early next month.

· We are gearing up for the ninth annual Gosport Regatta, which will take place on September 16. Register today at www.starisland.org/regatta.
We are enjoying a magical season so far overall. Star Spirit is in the air, and people are happy.

With Star Spirit,
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Joe Watts

Chief Executive Officer
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